Summary of Minutes

April 10, 2017
The Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County convened in regular meeting on April 10, 2017 - 6:00 P.M. – Lumberton Jr. High School, Lumberton, NC.  The following members were present:

Loistine DeFreece, Chairperson
Peggy Chavis, Vice-Chairperson

Dwayne Smith

Craig Lowry

Steve Martin

Randy Lawson
Brian Freeman
Mike Smith

Charles Bullard
John Campbell

Brenda Fairley-Ferebee
Also in attendance were:  Interim Superintendent, Dr. Shanita Wooten; Dr. Thomas Benson, Dr. Robert Locklear, Dr. Lisa Younce, Assistant Superintendents; Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, and Attorney Grady Hunt.
ORDER OF BUSINESS

1.
Call to Order:  Chairperson Loistine DeFreece.
2.
Invocation:  Vice-Chairperson Peggy Chavis.
3.
Adoption of the Agenda:  Chairperson Loistine DeFreece.  The Board
approved the revised agenda.

4.
Approval of Minutes – Open Session:  The Board unanimously
approved the taped open session minutes of March 14, 2017.
5.
INFORMATION ITEMS
A.
Public Comments
#1.
Ms. Kimberly Dimery, PTO President, teacher and concerned parent, had some concerns of how life has changed for those at West Lumberton Elementary School since Hurricane Matthew.  She spoke about challenges that parents, students, and staff have had to face.  Ms. DImery said they wanted to remain at Lumberton Jr. High School until a decision is made about West Lumberton School.  She said as a parent she wants to keep their school. 
#2.
 Ms. Elizabeth Rowell, a parent of a child that attends West Lumberton Elementary School, spoke to the board about her concerns.  She said she could not imagine being without West Lumberton School.  Ms. Rowell spoke on behalf of the staff, students, and parents that they would like to remain at Lumberton Jr. High School and not have to move again, not right now.  She said all is working well at Lumberton Jr. High School.
#3.
Ms. Kimberly Hunt, teacher and parent, of children who attend Union Elementary School.  She said she is the Beta Club Sponsor at Union Elementary School and they have two students who will be attending the National Beta Club Convention.  Ms. Hunt said this is the first time this school has had anyone invited to attend the convention.  She was asking for any support/donation that could be provided to the two students and one chaperone.  Ms. Hunt said the estimated cost would be approximately $1,000.00 per student.  
B.
West Lumberton Elementary School

Interim Superintendent Dr. Shanita Wooten, spoke about two solutions for West Lumberton Elementary School, Option A and Option B.

Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said Option A is to move students temporarily to W. H. Knuckles beginning with the 2017-2018 school year, or Option B for students to remain at Lumberton Jr. High School’s site.
Vice-Chairperson Ms. Peggy Chavis and Board representative for West Lumberton Elementary School thanked everyone for their input on the survey receiving 100% return.  She said the survey results were for students to remain at Lumberton Jr. High School.  Vice-Chairperson Ms. Peggy Chavis recommended that the students of West Lumberton School attend Lumberton Jr. High School site for 2017-2018 school year.
Chairperson DeFreece commented that a few weeks ago Barnes and Nobles donated West Lumberton School books.  She said the books were very nice and nowhere to put them.  Chairperson Ms. Loistine DeFreece said she went to Lumberton Jr., along with administration, and walked around the facility to see where they could find a nice space for a media center so the students could have rugs on the floor so they could stay there and read books.  She said she wanted the students to have a place to go.  Chairperson Loistine DeFreece said there is a room at Lumberton Jr. and they will look at that room to see if can be used.  She said Ms. Faulkner, the Principal of Lumberton Jr. and Ms. Tara Bullard, Principal of West Lumberton are looking at that room location so the students will have a beautiful media center to read.  
6.
The Board set aside policy and voted for students of West Lumberton Elementary School to remain at Lumberton Jr. High School on a temporary basis.
Mr. Horace Hunt, President of West Lumberton Kiwanis Club, spoke about a new program that started a while back at West Lumberton School dealing with targeted behavior and intervention support – PBIS.  He said they were pleased at what they have seen and he presented a check to Ms. Tara Bullard, Principal of West Lumberton School, on behalf of the West Lumberton Kiwanis because of their Exemplary Status.

C.
Students of Excellence
Dr. Robert Locklear, Assistant Superintendent for Instructional Support, introduced the presenters from the Pembroke Chamber, the Red Springs Chamber, the St. Pauls Chamber, and the Rowland Chamber who recognized the Students of Excellence.
Purnell Swett High School – Presented by Chamber – Ms. Judy Sampson


      9th Grade:   Joseph Hardee
     0th Grade:   Rickey Barnes
11th Grade:   Jordan Hunt
      12th Grade:   Kinsley Hagans
Red Springs High School-Presented by Chamber – Ms. Patsy Conoley  
                 9th Grade:   Makayla Hammonds
     10th Grade:   Valerie Castro
         11th Grade:   Tariah Ferguson
     12th Grade:  Jessica Jones
St. Pauls High School - Presented by Chamber – Mr. Jeff Walters
 


             9th Grade:   Katie Hall  
                                            10th Grade:  Jacob Clarke
                                            11th Grade:  Cody Durden
                                            12th Grade:  Kaylan Chavis
South Robeson High School–Presented by Chamber – Mr. David Townsend 
                                              9th Grade:  Quessie Hunt

                                            10th Grade:  Michaela Mickles

                                            11th Grade:  Shacliyah Branch

                                            12th Grade:  Harmony Oxendine
D.
Art Show Winners – IEA
Dr. Robert Locklear, Assistant Superintendent, introduced the Indian Education Art Show winners who won First Place.  Each winner received $25.00. He said these students were recognized in Greensboro, NC at the North Carolina Unity Conference and their art work will be displayed at the Indian Education Resource Center in Pembroke, NC.

           Karin McMillan – Junior Category – Lumberton High School
           Rayla Craft – Tween Category – Pembroke Elementary School
           Joshua Deese, Jr. – Youth Category – Prospect School

           Alaina Chavis – Junior Category –m Purnell Swett High School

           Brittany Chavis – Adult Category – Purnell Swett High Schoiol

           Anika Locklear – Junior Category – Purnell Swett High School

           Maya G. Goodman – Youth Category– Rosenwald Elementary School

           Faith A. Locklear – Tween Category – Rowland Middle School

           Niyah L. Locklear – Tween Category - Union Elementary School

E.
Bus Driver of the Month 
Dr. Thomas Benson, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources, presented the Bus Driver of the month award to: 

 Ms. Carla Oxendine – Piney Grove Elementary School
F.
Certified/Classified Employees(s) of the Month
Dr. Thomas Benson, Assistant Superintendent, presented the Classified and Certified Employees of the Month Awards to:

Classified:
Ms. Taneva Martin – Peterson Elementary School

Certified:  Ms. Clarice Stewart Hunt – Piney Grove Elementary School   
G.
Top 25% of 3rd Grade Teachers – Recognition
Dr. Robert Locklear, Assistant Superintendent, said the State Legislators of North Carolina set aside $10 million dollars for third grade teachers who ranked in the top 25% for the growth in reading that their students showed between the start and the end of last school year.  He recognized the teachers for Public Schools of Robeson County who will receive bonus pay based on the 2016 exam reading scores.  Those teachers are as follows:
 Kena Freeman 

East Robeson School
Kristy West, Principal
Carolee Hardin

East Robeson School
Kristy West, Principal
Sylvia Dubuke

East Robeson School
Kristy West, Principal
Lisa Locklear

East Robeson School
Kristy West, Principal
Keyna Pittman

East Robeson School
Kristy West, Principal
Nancy Stevens

J.C. Hargrave School
Amy Baker, Principal
Amelia Schuster

Long Branch School
Amanda Tyner, Principal
Stephanie Barbee

Peterson School

Twanna Currie, Principal
Tanya Fore


Peterson School

Twanna Currie, Principal
Allison Musselwhite
Piney Grove School

Nikki Brooks, Principal
Marian Emanuel

Piney Grove School

Nikki Brooks, Principal
Annie Evington

Prospect School

Jonathan Blue, Principal
Tinaisa Abrilz

R. B. Dean School

Dr. Sherry Park, Principal
George Marston, Jr.
Oxendine School

Dr. Paul Locklear, Prin.
Sally Pennington

Rowland Norment School
Shawn Feeko, Principal
Gwendolyn Rogers
Rowland Norment School
Shawn Feeko, Principal
Morgan Howington
Rowland Norment School
Shawn Feeko, Principal
Susan Dowless

St. Pauls Elem. School
Dr. Jill Hathaway, Principal
Vanessa Hunt

Tanglewood School

Joanna Hunt, Principal
Melissa Cox


Tanglewood School

Joanna Hunt, Principal
Angela Barnes

Tanglewood School

Joanna Hunt, Principal
Deborah Freeman

Fairgrove School

Hawahnna Locklear, Prin.
Joy Hunt


Magnolia School

Antonio Wilkins, Principal
Angelina Beck-Hall
Parkton School

Kendra Deese, Principal

Naomi Lancaster

Peterson School

Twanna Currie, Principal
H.
Curriculum Update
Dr. Elizabeth Younce, Assistant Superintendent, talked briefly about the EOC and EOG tests.  She talked about the numbers and the test day.  She said, in the fall some schools test fewer than they do in the spring and some schools test more in the fall and less in the spring.  Dr. Younce also talked about benchmark assessments that the teachers are administering this week.  She said after talking with principals and curriculum staff, teachers have a focus, and due to the three weeks lost during the storm there is a sense of urgency.  She said today so far certainly shows progress on benchmark .assessment in proficiency and growth.  Dr. Younce said she is confident in growth after talking with principals because they are very positive as to what is going on in the classrooms.
Board Member Mr. Brian Freeman asked that once the results from the benchmarks are in, he would like to see the analysis as to where the district is as a whole, and those schools that may be missing the mark, as to what the strategic remediation plan will be used so we can assure growth and achievement with those groups of students.  He said so that in the fall we are not another low performing district.  Mr. Freeman said we need to be proactive in analyzing that data and come up with a plan to implement things that could be beneficial to our students.

Chairperson Ms. Loistine DeFreece said last week a group of teachers were in a workshop and they asked for something.  She said some teachers attended NCAT, and after attending, they said our students do not have the resources that a lot of other students have.  Chairperson Ms. Loistine DeFreece said the teachers said we do not talk enough about STEM which is a program that makes schools successful.  The teachers would like to have two STEM coordinators for the high schools.  She said at St. Pauls High School a teacher has a show about STEM that they are going to put on.  Also, they would like four middle school coordinators, and would like to add more each year.  Chairperson Ms. Loistine DeFreece asked administration to let’s make that happen.
I.
Planetarium Update
Dr. Elizabeth Younce, Assistant Superintendent, said at the last board meeting, Mr. Ken Brandt, Planetarium Director, came to the board to discuss briefly about a partnership with the Robeson County Partnership for Children.  She said we currently have a portable planetarium which Mr. Brandt has to set it up at a school, take it down, and move to the next school.  Mr. Brandt contacted Mr. Little and there is a proposal to partner with them to allow the portable planetarium to be put up at the Robeson County Partnership for Children (Exploration Station) location.  She said the schools would go there as well as the community.  Dr. Younce asked/requested for this to go to an action item so Mr. Brandt can get his show on the road.
7.
The Board set aside policy and approved placing the Planetarium at the Exploration Station.  

J.
DMS Progress Report
Interim Superintendent Dr. Shanita Wooten, provided a brief update of what DMS has done in the district thus far.  She said DMS has worked very well with the Public Schools of Robeson County and has assisted everyone involved with the project worksheets.  She said to date the project worksheets total around $400,000.00 and we have received $164,000.00.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said we are waiting to submit four more project worksheets for vehicles, air quality, emergency protective measures, and deductible for property insurance.  She said they will be doing additional project worksheets that need to be written on the structure response with SFL+a, and LL&J.
Board Member Ms. Brenda Ferebee asked about DMS recommendations for West Lumberton School.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said they are in the process in assessing the structural damages, repair cost, etc.  She stated again that project worksheets submitted so far total $412,000.00 and the amount received so far is $164,000.00.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said the project worksheets include the fuel spill, vegetative debris, the tree debris, the temporary facilities, vehicles, and the busing of the students of the McKinney Vento.  She said the $164,000.00 is for the fuel spill; and the insurance has paid all they are going to pay for the vehicles, except dealing with the insurance on one vehicle and they have come to terms on it. 
Board Member Mr. Brian Freeman asked if there is a timeline for the assessment completion on West Lumberton School.  A spokesperson for SFL+a stated they should know in approximately three weeks after additional building walk thru, etc.
Board Member Mr. Craig Lowry suggested at the next board meeting they get a list of all that has been turned in and the amount, and the amount actually received from the list submitted.

Board Member Mr. Dwayne Smith asked how the insurance company is working out because FEMA cannot do anything without that being done first.  He said it is frustrating and disturbing.
8.
ACTION ITEMS
A.
Financial Report 
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, asked that the financial report for this month be tabled until the next Board Meeting.  The Board approved the motion.
B.
Audit
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, said the Audit Report was presented earlier and asked for approval of the Audit Report.  The Board approved the Audit Report presented.
C.
Contract for Painting Activity Buses
Attorney Grady Hunt said he prepared a contract with Mr. John Howard Bullock to paint 19 activity buses at $2500 each.  He said Mr. Bullock will be using the paint bay at the transportation department.  The Board approved the contract for the painting of 19 activity buses.
9.
Motion that the Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County 

go into closed session for the purposes of discussing certified and classified
personnel (N.C. Gen. Stat. § 143-318.11(a)(1)(6) and (N.C. Gen. Stat. §
115C-319 and 321); and student transfers (N. C. Gen. Stat. § 115C-402 and N. C. 

Gen. Stat. §143-318.11(a)(1)). The Board approved the motion.
10.
Motion to come out of closed session.  The Board approved the motion.
11.
Motion to approve student transfers as presented.  The Board approved
the motion.
12.
Motion to approve closed session minutes of March 14, 2017.  The
Board approved the motion.

13.
Motion to approve all personnel as presented.  The Board approved the 

motion.
14.
Motion to adjourn.
Respectfully submitted,
Loistine DeFreece, Chairperson
Interim Superintendent Dr. Shanita Wooten, Secretary
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